DRAFT

MINUTES OF A MEETING
OF

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS

OF

GLOBAL SUSTAINABLE TOURISM COUNCIL


A meeting of the Board of Directors (the “Board” or the “Directors”) of Global Sustainable Tourism Council (the “Corporation” or “GSTC”) was held at the offices of the United Nations Foundation (the “UN Foundation”), 1800 Massachusetts Avenue, NW, Suite 400, Washington, D.C. 20036, on August 11, 2010.  The following Directors were present:  Charles Arden-Clarke (via telephone), Kelly S. Bricker, Luigi Cabrini, Richard Edwards, Herve Houdre, Leilani Latimer, Janice Lichtenwaldt, Seleni Matus, Herbert Hamale (via telephone), Rick Parnell, Fabian Roman, Ronald Sanabria, Anna Spenceley and Shannon Stowell.  The following persons were present by invitation during all or part of the meeting:  
	Name
	Affiliation

	Erika Harms
	Executive Director of the Corporation

	Catalina Etcheverry
	Secretariat of the Corporation

	Amos Bien
	Former Chair, Accreditation Working Group

	David Brown
	Chair, International Standards Development Working Group

	Richard Edwards
	Former Chair, Communications Working Group

	Katherine Miller 
	Hathaway Communications

	Bob Minihan
	Irma S. Mann Strategic Marketing

	Bret Votano (via telephone)
	Paul, Hastings, Janofsky and Walker LLP

	Mary Clarke-Pearson (via telephone)
	Paul, Hastings, Janofsky and Walker LLP



Ms. Harms presided and Ms. Etcheverry, acting as Secretary for the purposes of the meeting, recorded the minutes of the meeting.


Ms. Harms called the meeting to order at approximately 8:30 a.m., Eastern time, and explained that the primary purposes of the meeting were to:  (1) discuss, revise and adopt the Corporation’s By-Laws; (2) receive an update on the work of the Interim Advisory Committee (“IAC”); (3) receive an update on the Corporation’s financials; (4) receive an update from the Corporation’s Working Groups; (5) approve of the Corporation’s branding and logo strategy; (6) adopt Global Sustainable Tourism Council (“GSTC”) as the Corporation’s new name; and (7) elect the Corporation’s Executive Committee.
Discussion of the Corporation’s By-Laws


First, Ms. Harms directed the Board’s attention to the materials provided to the Board in advance of the meeting (the “Meeting Materials”) to discuss proposed revisions to a draft of the Corporation’s By-Laws.  She introduced Mr. Votano and Ms. Clarke-Pearson, attorneys at Paul, Hastings, Janofsky and Walker LLP (“PHJW”), who had provided the Corporation with legal counsel in preparing the Corporation’s By-Laws.  Ms. Harms then discussed proposed revisions to the By-Laws with the Board and Mr. Votano answered questions from the Board.  A general discussion ensued.  

Mr. Votano then explained the process of filing for tax-exempt status under Section 501(c)(3) of the Internal Revenue Code to the Board.  He noted that there is a twenty-seven (27) month timeline for a new nonprofit corporation to file for tax-exempt status after it is incorporated.  The Board agreed that the Corporation would continue to use the UN Foundation as its fiduciary for its first year of corporate existence and that it would revisit the issue of filing for 501(c)(3) status at the next annual Board meeting in 2011.  Additionally, the Board agreed to adopt language in the Corporation’s By-Laws that is necessary for achieving tax-exempt status in light of its future plans to file a 501(c)(3) application.
Discussion of the Membership Solicitation and Board Election Processes

The next item on the agenda was a presentation and discussion about the Board’s membership solicitation and election processes.  Ms. Harms noted that the Corporation had received two letters of concern about the processes used by the IAC to solicit applications for membership and positions on the Board.  Ms. Harms specifically noted that these processes had been accelerated after the Accreditation Working Group (the “AWG”) had noted the legal implications of the Corporation’s forming an accreditation program.  Since the UN Foundation did not want to be subject to this liability, the IAC had a limited time frame establish the Corporation as a separate entity and to solicit membership and Board applications from a diverse a regional constituency.

After Ms. Harms explained the election process, Board members proposed ways to ensure that the Board has a more balanced geographical composition in the future.  

Following discussion, upon motion duly made and seconded, the Directors:


RESOLVED, that the Board members from the Americas hereto be and are in all respects subject to reelection at the next annual Board meeting pursuant to the staggered board provisions in the Corporation’s By-Laws.

Continuation of By-Laws Discussion


The Board then resumed its discussion of the By-Laws from earlier in the day.  Further revisions to the draft of the By-Laws were proposed, and Mr. Votano responded to questions Board members raised about the legal implications of making these changes.  At the end of the discussion, Ms. Harms noted that there were still outstanding provisions of the By-Laws for the Board to review prior to adopting a Board resolution to approve the By-Laws.
Presentation of the Work of the IAC to Date


Ms. Harms then introduced Ms. Bricker, the former Chair of the IAC, to present the outcomes of the work of the IAC to date.  Ms. Bricker noted that the IAC had formalized the Corporation’s organizational structure and established the Corporations’ programmatic areas.  She also noted that membership outreach, fundraising, Board terms and the Corporation’s accreditation criteria were issues that the Board would need to address in the Corporation’s first year of existence.  A general discussion ensued, and Ms. Bricker responded to questions from Board members.
The Corporation’s Financials

Ms. Lichtenwaldt, the former Chair of the IAC’s Finance Committee, then directed the Board’s attention to the Meeting Materials, which included information regarding the Corporation’s revenue streams, operating expenses and income statement.  Ms. Lichtenwaldt discussed various contributions the Corporation had received in the current fiscal year and reviewed the Corporation’s budget for the upcoming fiscal year.  A discussion ensued and Ms. Lichtenwaldt responded to questions from the Board.
Reports from the Corporation’s Working Groups


Mr. Sanabria, the former Vice-Chair of the IAC, then introduced the Chairs and former Chairs of the Working Groups and invited them to update the Board with regard to their recent work.  Mr. Brown, the Chair of the International Standards Development Working Group (the “ISDWG”), first reviewed the progress the ISDWG had made in managing the accreditation manual consultation process and developing the Corporation’s core criteria.  He noted that the ISDWG’s current objectives include establishing a credible international standard-setting process; adapting relevant standards for destinations and applicable tourism industry sectors; and managing and regularly updating the Corporation’s tourism criteria.  Additionally, Mr. Brown provided the Board with an overview of the ISDWG’s action plan for the first year of the Corporation’s existence.  A general discussion ensued, and Mr. Brown responded to questions from Board members.

Next, Ms. Bricker, the former Chair of the Education and Training Working Group (the “ETWG”), presented an update on the Corporation’s educational modules and digital library and an outline of the next steps for standardizing these modules with a uniform brand.  Ms. Bricker also noted how the ETWG intended to confer with Planeterra, a nonprofit that develops and supports small communities across the globe, to establish a database to promote the modules internationally.  Ms. Bricker then responded to questions from Board members.


Ms. Latimer, the former Chair of the Market Access Working Group (the “MAWG”) then presented an overview of the MAWG’s objectives and vision, which include implementing a transparent market access process to facilitate awareness among consumers, suppliers and small businesses.  She also provided an outline of the next steps the MAWG intends to take to achieve this goal.


Mr. Bien, the former Chair of the AWG, provided the Board with an update on the AWG’s recent collaboration with Richard Bradley and Richard Denman, two consultants who are helping develop the Corporation’s accreditation manual and business plan.  He also provided an overview of the Corporation’s accreditation model and standard, and provided an overview of the AWG’s current objectives.  A general discussion ensued, during which Mr. Bien responded to questions from the Board.


Finally, Ms. Harms provided an update on the Destinations Working Group (the “DWG”) in lieu of Francois Bedard, the Chair of the DWG, who could not be present at the meeting.  In particular, Ms. Harms noted that Brian Mullis of Sustainable Travel International (“STI”) had been leading the DWG’s efforts to study already-existing destinations stewardship and the DWG’s objectives to use this data to establish criteria to be piloted at the destination level.  She then responded to feedback from the Board, which included a recommendation that the DWG combine with the United Nations Environment Programme’s (“UNEP”) Sustainable Investment and Financing for Tourism (“SIFT”) initiative for the purpose of collaborating on fundraising efforts.
Presentation of the Corporation’s Communication Plan


Next, Mr. Sanabria introduced Mr. Edwards, the former Chair of the Communications Working Group (the “CWG”), to moderate of the discussion of the Corporation’s communications plan.  Mr. Edwards proceeded to introduce Katherine Miller of Hattaway Communications and Bob Minihan of Irma S. Mann Travel and Lifestyle Marketing (“ISM”), who had been working with the CWG on marketing and communications efforts.


Ms. Edwards then provided an overview of the Corporation’s communications plan and an update about GSTC’s launch and website.  He noted the CWG’s objectives for the next two years, which include building the Corporation’s identity, preparing membership training and communications and identifying spokespersons for the sustainable tourism movement.  A discussion then ensued, during which Mr. Edwards responded to questions and Board members considered potential dates for the Corporation’s official launch.  At the end of the discussion, it was agreed upon that the Corporation would have a virtual launch on World Tourism Day on September 27, 2010.

Ms. Miller then updated the Board on the communications contract with [insert name of entity], which would expire at the end of August 2010.  She noted that there had been a [strategic request] to extend the communications contract [to the end of the fiscal? year] and discussed the costs the Corporation would incur for doing so.  Ms. Miller then responded to questions from Board members and a discussion ensued.  
Presentation of Brand, Name, Image and Messaging


Mr. Minihan then presented the work ISM had conducted with regard to developing and creating a brand identity for the Corporation.  He explained ISM’s market research process and highlighted key findings from consumer surveys and evaluations of the Corporation’s competitors.  A discussion ensued and Mr. Minihan responded to questions from the Board.

Ms. Harms next addressed the ongoing discussions relating to changing the Corporation’s name from Tourism Sustainability Council (“TSC”), the organization’s original name to GSTC.  She explained the rationale behind the IAC’s recommendation of the proposed name change and summarized the views expressed by IAC members regarding this issue.  A discussion ensued, and members of the Board voiced their opinions regarding the proposed name change.

After discussion, upon motion duly made and seconded, the Directors:



RESOLVED, that the name of the Corporation be and is in all respects changed from Tourism Sustainability Council to Global Sustainable Tourism Council.


Next, Ms. Harms discussed the development of the Corporation’s proposed logo and its subsequent revisions.  She noted that ISM had proposed that GSTC adopt an institutional logo, a member logo and an accreditation seal and explained ISM’s guidelines for the use of these logos under different circumstances.  A discussion ensued, during which Board members expressed their opinions about the proposed brand and logo and the various public perceptions that these images could generate.

After discussion, upon motion duly made and seconded, the Directors:



RESOLVED, that the Corporation’s logo and tagline hereto be and are in all respects approved as the logo and accreditation seal of the Corporation.
Election of the Executive Committee

The next item on the agenda was the election of the Executive Committee.  Ms. Harms noted that the nominated candidates for positions were Ms. Bricker or Mr. Edwards for Chairperson; Ms. Spenceley, Ms. Latimer or Mr. Sanabria for Vice-Chairperson; Ms. Lichtenwaldt for Treasurer; and Ms. Matus or Ms. Spenceley for Secretary.  A discussion regarding the nominated candidates ensued. 

After discussion, upon motion duly made and seconded, the Directors:



RESOLVED, that the following persons are hereby elected as officers of the Corporation to hold such office and to serve until her earlier resignation or removal as provided in the Corporation’s By-Laws or until her successor is duly elected and qualified.

Kelly S. Bricker
-
Chairperson
Anna Spenceley 
-
Vice Chairperson
Janice Lichtenwaldt 
-
Treasurer

Seleni Matus

-
Secretary

Other Matters


At the end of the meeting was agreed upon that the Board would continue discussing the By-Laws prior to their adoption and that Mr. Votano and Ms. Clarke-Pearson would incorporate the revisions made during the session into an updated draft.  Additionally, it was agreed upon that the Board would convene a special meeting telephonically within the next two weeks to finalize and adopt the By-Laws.

There being no further business, the meeting was duly adjourned.








____________________________________






Catalina Etcheverry, Secretary pro tem
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